Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



The lights shine out across the snow on American college campuses this Christmas with their message of "Peace on Earth." In the friendly glow of this lighted Christmas tree on Lindenwood's campus you will find the college's warm Yuletide greeting to all its loyal daughters.

Current Comment.

By PRESIDENT GAGE

KIRTLEY Mather, Professor of Geology, in Harvard, recently wrote a book entitled, "Enough and To Spare." In it he proved that in this earth is more than enough raw material to support all the peoples of the earth at a relatively high standard of living. Nevertheless our present program or absence of program will allow about twelve million people to die in the immediate future of hunger and cold and the diseases of mind and body which inevitably follow. It would, of course, be more merciful to kill these people immediately, but we cannot do that. It would not be right. It would hurt our conscience.

The Nazis killed people in mass. For that we try men in court for crime against Christian civilization and on being found guilty we execute them. There must be some difference between killing people and allowing them to die by a hesitant U N R A program. Thinking about the difference would be very distressing. Thinking is really very hard work. Conclusions are frequently painful. It is easier just to play with ideas.

"Enough and To Spare." Certainly. Yesterday was Thanksgiving Day. We have enough and to spare. We were thankful as we assembled in the auditorium to raise our voices in songs and prayers of praise to God "for His goodness and for His wonderful works to the children of men." John L. Bracken, Superintendent of Schools at Clayton, Missouri, spoke to us. His speech was scintillating. It sparkled. It touched our hearts and minds. Hearing him, our thanksgiving was intensified. It was also sobered and restrained by the dark background against which our abundant life was pictured. In humility we realized that if anywhere chil-

dren and the aged starve and freeze the fault is not with the goodness of God and the productivity of the earth; the fault is in the heart and mind of man.

So what? The question usually a flippant one, is really serious. In "Enough and To Spare" the author after a most hopeful portrayal of abundance grows pessimistic, "The sands of time are running swiftly for mankind, and this may well be a case of now or never. The race now is a very real one between the use of scientific methods for constructive purposes and their prostitution for destructive ends. If in the next few years mind and spirit fail to make real progress toward the goal of world cooperation, there may be no human bodies left 500 years from now. Man, too, can become as extinct as the dinosaur and titanothere."

Harlow Shapley, Harvard astronomer, in reviewing "Enough and To Spare" said, "This reviewer never did contend that this planet has much to commend it in the long range evaluation of the cosmic whim." Nevertheless, this earth is to us the good earth and the only one we have. What will we do with it? A boy in the Army, an enlisted man, in a recent letter to his mother, provides the answer. "Some day some brain will make an explosion that will end all explosions. After all this earth of ours is only a temporary set-up, but we ought to try to keep it in one piece as long as possible."

Why not try? "Mind and spirit" can win. Mind alone cannot save our world; but mind in alliance with spiritual force is equal to the task. It is a task to which colleges are especially adapted. Lindenwood will do its part.

In this Issue:

Christmas Vacation Begins

Page Three

Roll Call of Class of 1923

Page Four

More Stars in Service Flag

Page Five

Lindenwood's Hallowe'en Court

Page Six

Ten Students in Who's Who

Page Seven

Alumnae News

Pages Nine and Ten

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 119 D

DECEMBER, 1945

No. 4

A Monthly Paper Published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

Christmas Vacation Starts December 19 and Will Close on January 4

Many Campus Activities Planned for Lindenwood's First Postwar Yuletide Season— Christian Association Again Sponsors Christmas Doll Contest

LINDENWOOD'S first postwar Christmas vacation will begin at 10 a.m. on Wednesday, December 19, it is announced by Dr. Harry Morehouse Gage, president of the college. Classes will be resumed at 11 a.m. on Friday, January 4. While the transportation shortage is still serious, the college is assisting students in making reservations for the trip home.

This year, for the first time since the start of the war, there will be a lighted Christmas tree on the campus. Plans are now being made for the annual Christmas parties to be held in the residence halls. The Lindenwood Christian Association has announced its annual Christmas Doll Contest in which the students are asked to dress a doll to be turned over to the Markham Memorial in St. Louis for distribution to underprivileged children.

The annual Christmas story contest, sponsored by the English Department is being held, with the winners to be announced shortly before vacation begins.

Lindenwood Alumna Now on Paris Staff of New York Newspaper

Mrs. Elizabeth Ann Carnahan, who attended Lindenwood in 1931-33, is now on the Paris staff of the European edition of the New York Herald-Tribune. Before the war she was one of the editors of "Harper's Bazaar". Last year she wrote military news for the United States Army's Psychological Warfare Division and was stationed in London.

Mrs. Carnahan was Elizabeth Ann Combs. She is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. D. Earl Coombs of Clinton, Iowa. Last July she was married to Capt. William T. Carnahan of the United States Army. He is now assigned in Paris.

Madame Helene Lyolene, Noted Stylist, Now on the Campus

Madame Helene Lyolene, noted dress designer, formerly of Paris and now of New York, spent the month of November on the campus lecturing to the art and clothing classes and holding private conferences with students on problems of personal appearance.

Light a Candle Christmas Ebe

A Lindenwood tradition is a lighted candle on Christmas Eve. Because all of the college's recourses are centered upon the vital tasks of winning the peace and providing educated leadership for the postwar year, Lindenwood will not send a Christmas candle this year. But your alma mater asks that every alumna light a candle on Christmas Eve—light it with loyalty and with the memories of your own college years—and in its golden radiance you will find Lindenwood's warm Christmas greeting to all of its daughters.

Named Registrar



Miss Mary Elizabeth Null

Miss Mary Null Is Named Registrar at Wentworth

Miss Mary Elizabeth Null, of St. Charles, who received her A. B. degree from Lindenwood in 1937, has been appointed Registrar of Wentworth Military Academy at Lexington, Mo. She has been employed by the academy ever since her graduation. Miss Null is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. George M. Null.

More News From and About The Class of 1923

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

This month we complete the roll call of the Class of 1923. The following members have responded to the request for news about themselves.

Dorothy M. Emery, 109 East Peoria St., Paola, Kansas: "I am back in the home town teaching in the same High School from which I was graduated. After years of running for street cars and busses it seems good to leave the house and just walk across the street. I started here as study hall teacher, was handed a mathematics class or two when a couple of our teachers left midyear. That was in 1942-43. Since mathematics was anything but my field I was glad when that emergency was over. I missed my Latin and French quite badly and was overjoyed when the French class hinted at last spring became a reality this fall. Since the Latin teacher lives here in Paola I must satisfy my yen for it through help given during study hall periods."

Ruth Dickey Martin (Mrs. Ronald Dave Parks) 2037-20th Dr., N. Arlington, Va.: "I am a homemaker, living in Washington for the last four years. Our daughter, Nancy, is 15 years old. After leaving Lindenwood, I graduated from the University of Wisconsin, worked on newspapers for several years, married and have since lived in Houghton, Mich. and Boston, Mass. Greetings and good wishes."

Harriet Elizabeth Ridge (Mrs. Paul Hanne) 11 Locust St., Great Neck, L. I., N. Y.: "I have been married for 16 years. My husband is a shoe buyer for the J. C. Penney Co. with his office in New York City. We have our home in Great Neck, which is a delightful suburb on Long Island Sound just 30 minutes by train from Manhattan. Our children John, 9, and Jane, 4½, are at the ages where most of my time is devoted to their interests, but still a great deal of hospital serving and church work have been crowded into these war years. My only contact with Lindenwood friends is with Marguerite Young who teaches in the high school in Oyster Bay not far from here. We see each other frequently."

Constance Ruth Murray (Mrs. Gilbert A. Wright) Casa de Manana, La Jolla, Calif.: "I shall be happy to give you such sparse and colorless news as there might be of me at this time. The brightest spot in my life is Linda, age 5½. We moved to La Jolla from Los Angeles last May when my husband became civilian instructor to the Army at Camp Consair. Our future is indefinite but for the present, our address is as above. I enjoy locating and reading of my old friends

through the bulletin but must admit the pleasure comes all too seldom. I think it would be fun to have a "Where Art Thou?" column in the Bulletin."

Helen Louise Scott (Mrs. Carl Denman) 2721 Harrison St., Evanston, Ill.: "I am looking forward to the Class Roll of '23. I have lost contact with my friends of college years, and it will be good to read of them again. As for myself, I will observe my nineteenth wedding anniversary this month, having been very definitely in the "home-maker and mother role." I have a 16 year old daughter, Sara, who is a senior in Evanston High School, and a 14 year old son, Scott, also in high school. I have felt great pride in Lindenwood's growth and development through the years, and have always been grateful for my happy two years there."

Martha Frances Porter (Mrs. T. F. O'Brien) Lathrop, Mo.: "I am always so glad to hear what the other girls are doing. The names are unfamiliar a great many times, but news of the college is always most welcome. We, my husband, two sons and I, live with my mother in Lathrop. My husband works for a Kansas City firm and is away from home a part of the time. Our boys, Porter and John, are in high school. They are 14 and 15 years of age. My father passed away last year. I lead a typical smalltown life—church, P. E. O., a bridge club or two before the war which haven't been re-organized yet. I think about the good times we had at Lindenwood often. I would like to come back some day and see Mr. Thomas, Mr. Motley and all my old friends."

Marguerite Young, 193 South St., Oyster Bay, N. Y.: "Since I left Lindenwood, I have received my B. S. from Central Missouri State Teachers College and my M. A. from Columbia University in New York. For the past few years, I have been teaching in the Commercial Dept. of the Oyster Bay High School, Oyster Bay, New York, and enjoy my work very much. I am very fortunate to live very near one of my Lindenwood friends, Harriet Ridge Hanne, and we see one another quite often. I have found that friendships made at Lindenwood have been very lasting ones."

Kathleen Fleming (Mrs. Peter J. Lane) 6424 Murdoch, St. Louis, Mo.: "I am very much of a homemaker—I have a little girl 12 years old who is a real little Irishman and we call her Colleen. I do some church work, and usually work on the Red Cross and

(Continued on page 8)

Five More Stars Are Added To Alumnae Service Flag

Five more stars are added this month to Lindenwood's Alumnae Service Flag. The college seeks to make the war record of its alumnae as complete as possible and requests news of other alumnae who served in the armed forces or with the Red Cross. There are now 139 stars in the service flag.

Miss Harriet Heck, Class of '40, is now serving as a Red Cross Recreation Director in Florence, Italy. Her home is in California, Mo.

Word was received last month of the arrival of Miss Betty Jane Kelloway, of Sidney, Iowa, in the Philippines where she is serving as a Red Cross Assistant Field Director. She had previously been assigned to Sheppard Field, Texas and at Midland Field, Texas, and before joining the Red Cross was employed by the Equitable Life Insurance Company in Des Moines, Iowa.

Miss Dorothy Colliton, who attended Lindenwood in 1942-43, is in the WAVES and holds the rating of Pharmacist Mate, 3rd Class. She is stationed at the United States Naval Hospital at New Orleans, La. Her home is in Clayton, Mo.

Mrs. Helen Evans McHenry, who attended Lindenwood in 1920-22, is a Field Assistant in the Red Cross and is stationed at Camp Elliott, San Diego, Calif. Her home is now in Escondido, Calif., but for four years before the war she lived in New York City.



With Red Cross Overseas



Miss Harriet Heck, '40, who is now a Red Cross Recreation Director in Florence, Italy.

Miss Mary Hartquest, who attended Lindenwood in 1921-22, served during the war as a dietitian in the Army Medical Corps with the rank of First Lieutenant. She was assigned first to the Fitzsimons Hospital in Denver, Colo., and then to the Winter General Hospital in Topeka, Kansas. She has now returned to her home in Aurora, Neb.

Lindenwood Alumna Wins Scholarship at Barnes

Miss Helen M. Bartlett, of Wheaton, Ill., who received a Bachelor of Science degree from Lindenwood last June, has been awarded a scholarship by the National Foundation for Infantile Paralysis to the School of Physical Therapy at Barnes Hospital in St. Louis. Miss Bartlett, who majored in physical education, was chosen as the representative of Illinois. She began a nine-months course of study at the hospital on October 1.

St. Louis Evening Club Holds Annual Christmas Party

The St. Louis Lindenwood College Evening Club held its annual Christmas dinner and party on December 4 at the Forest Park Hotel. This is the one meeting of the year to which husbands are invited.

Lindenwood's 1945 Hallowe'en Court



Miss Carol Clayton, of Normandy, Mo., who reigned over the annual Hallowe'en Ball given by the Freshman Class on November 2, is shown here with the members of her court. From the left they are: Beverly Burnelle, Barbara Hencke, Mary Ann Putnam, Judy Powell, Grace Stewart, Ann Mitchell, the First Maid of Honor, the Queen, Beverly Bacon, Second Maid of Honor, Marie Koch, Marie Stechenreider, Judy Hagerty, Teddy Proctor and Betty Bland.

Freshmen Crown Carol Clayton As 1945 Halloween Queen

At the annual Halloween Ball given by the Freshman Class on November 2, Miss Carol Clayton, of St. Louis, Mo., was crowned as the 1945 Halloween Queen. Elected by the students, following a style show given by the thirteen Freshmen nominated for the Halloween Court, she reigned over the costume ball in Butler Gymnasium. Miss Ann Mitchell, of Dallas, Texas, was First Maid of Honor and Miss Beverly Bacon, of Oak Park, Ill., was Second Maid of Honor. Members of the court included Miss Beverly Burnelle, Chicago, Ill.; Miss Betty Bland, Sioux City, Iowa; Miss Barbara Hencke, Little Rock, Ark.; Miss Julia Ann Hagerty, Kansas City, Mo.; Miss Marie Koch, Oak Park, Ill.; Miss Mary Ann Putnam, Beckley, W. Va.; Miss Judy Powell, San Angelo, Texas; Miss Teddy Proctor, Kansas City; Miss Grace Stewart, Tulsa, Okla., and Miss Georganne Steckenreider, Des Moines, Iowa.

In honor of the Queen and her court the Freshmen presented a "circus", with Miss Donna Lawshe as mistress of ceremonies and Miss Pat Elliott as the barker.

Prizes for the best costumes went to Miss Marie Szilagyi and Miss Peggy King. The Gymnasium was decorated for the occasion in orange and black and music was furnished by Mac's Merry Maids under the direction of Prof. Fletcher MacMurray.

Dr. Thomas Is Honored in Cincinnati Program

A salute to Dr. Jorn Thomas, Lindenwood's Director of Music, was given in the program of the Cincinnati, Ohio Symphony Orchestra on November 10. Headed "In the Musical Spotlight", the tribute, presented by the Cincinnati Conservatory of Music, to Dr. Thomas reviews his musical career. The Cincinnati Conservatory of Music conferred on Dr. Thomas the honorary degree of Doctor of Music in 1942.

Lindenwood's Children's Theater of the Air Resumes Its Programs

Lindenwood's Children's Theater of the Air, a weekly feature over Radio Station KFUO in St. Louis in recent years, has resumed its programs. The first in the series of children's stories was presented on November 17. The programs are given by the radio production class under the direction of Prof. Charles R. Orr. A radio studio is now being installed for the class in the Fine Arts Building.

Ten Lindenwood Students Selected For College Who's Who

Ten Lindenwood students have been selected for the 1945-46 edition of "Who's Who in American Universities and Colleges." The college's representatives, this year are:

Miss Joan Emons, of Alton, Ill. Miss Emons, is vice president of the Student Government Association and vice president of the Student Christian Association. She is a member of the Residence Council, the Encore Club, the Athletic Association, Beta Chi, Tau Sigma, Sigma Tau Delta and the Future Teachers of America. She was a member of last year's May Court.

Mrs. Carolyn Levy Gillette, of St. Charles. Mrs. Gillette is editor of the 1946 Linden Leaves, president of the Press Club and a member of the League of Women Voters, the International Relations Club, Alpha Sigma Tau, Sigma Tau Delta, Pi Gamma Mu and Alpha Kappa Delta.

Miss Harriet Hudson, of Brownsville, Tenn. Miss Hudson won the Eta Upsilon Gamma Scholarship last June. She is a member of the Red Cross, Alpha Mu Mu, the Student Christian Association, and Mu Phi Epsilon.

Miss Peggy King, of Wichita, Kansas. Miss King is chairman of the Lindenwood Chapter of the Red Cross. She is a member of the Future Teachers of America and the League of Women Voters.

Miss Montelle Moore, of Mexico, Mo. Miss Moore was Maid of Honor to the 1945 May Queen. She is a member of the Home Economics Club, the Athletic Association, the International Relations Club, and the League of Women Voters.

Miss Emma Lee Morgan, of Camden, Ark. Miss Morgan is the winner of the Sigma Iota Scholarship. She is a member of the Choir, Delta Phi Delta, the Future Teachers of America, the Westminster Fellowship and Mu Phi Epsilon.

Miss Eileen Murphy, of Mount Vernon, Ill. Miss Murphy is president of the Student Christian Association and is on the Linden Leaves staff. She is a member of the Home Economics Club, the Press Club, Kappa Pi, Sigma Tau Delta, Alpha Sigma Tau, the International Relations Club and the League of Women Voters. She is also a winner of the Eta Upsilon Gamma Scholarship.

Miss Virginia Moehlenkamp, of St. Charles. Miss Moehlenkamp is a member of the Poetry Society, Der Deutche Verein, Sigma Tau Delta, Alpha Sigma Tau, the Triangle Club and the Press Club.

Miss Mary Ann Parker, of St. Charles. Miss Parker is literary editor of the Linden Leaves. She is Campus Leader



Nominated for the campus Hall of Fame by the Linden Bark is Joan Emons, a Senior, of Alton, Ill. Miss Emons is vice president of the Student Government Association and of the Student Christian Association. She is a member of the Athletic Association, Beta Chi, the Encore Club, Sigma Tau Delta and Tau Sigma and is one of Lindenwood's representatives in Who's Who in American Universities and Colleges.

a member of the Encore Club, El Circulo Espanol, Sigma Tau Delta, Alpha Sigma Tau, Pi Gamma Mu, the Poetry Society, the League of Women Voters and the International Relations Club.

Miss Virginia Rozyskie, of Camden, Ark. Miss Rozyskie is president of the Student Government Association. She is a member of the Commercial Club and the Red Cross.

Dr. Parker Addresses Social Welfare Conference

Dr. Alice E. Parker, of the Department of English, was one of the principal speakers at the Social Welfare Conference held at Chillicothe, Mo., on October 19. Her topic was "Man to Man, the World Over." Dr. Parker, who has traveled widely in Europe, told of her experiences abroad and emphasized the need for more wholesome international relations.

Roll Call of Class of 1923

(Continued from page 4)

War Chest drives. Very best wishes to Lindenwood."

Mary Margaret Perdee (Mrs. John S. Davis) 213 South Main St., Independence, Mo.: "When I left Lindenwood I went to the Missouri University where I received a B. S. in Education. Then I taught school for five years. (English in high school). While teaching in Marshall, Mo., I met my future husband, John S. Davis, an Army Engineer. We've flitted here and there on assignments, but have enjoyed every new place and made many friends. John went into active service in 1942 and served thirty-one months overseas. He is now at home and I'm hoping he can stay here. He's a Lt. Col. and I'm very proud of him. We have one daughter, Sarah Ann, who I hope will go to Lindenwood. I keep very busy with my family, D. A. R., A. A. U. W., Red Cross, Junior Service League, and some bridge games sandwiched in. John and I spent two weeks this summer with Evelyn Noland Gillmor and her husband Major C. S. Gillmor. Evelyn is the same live wire that she was when she turned cartwheels down the halls in Nicholls."

Mildred Hardman (Mrs. Richard Raney) Osborne, Kansas: "After leaving Lindenwood, I married Dick Raney, a druggist and we have always lived in my home town. We have one son, Richard Hardman Raney. My parents and only brother and his family live here too. 'I am planning now on my brother's little girl, Mary Lew attending Lindenwood.) I have always had a large class in piano with a downtown studio. For five consecutive years my piano students have won the most Superior (highest) ratings in the state contests under the National Federation of Music Clubs. Seven years ago I organized the Boy and Girl choir in our Congregational Church and they are doing beautiful work now. (Richard is a member and has won four Superiors in piano in state contests). I have spent five summers in the Lamont School of Music in Josef Lhevinne's Piano Master Classes and in 1943 gave my graduate recital and received my degree in piano. (I have been very fortunate in having my Mother here so that I might continue with my music). P. E. O. takes much of my time since last year I served as state treasurer and this year I am serving as state corresponding secretary. I loved my days at Lindenwood and I shall never forget the good piano lessons from Professor John Thomas and the many fine teachers and friends there. Best wishes to everyone."

The following members are deceased: Edna M. Krimm (Mrs. Claude P. Martin), Lucy S. Mullinax (Mrs. Winter Ingham), Jeanette Clarkson.

Can anyone give the correct addresses of the follow-

In Who's Who



Miss Peggy King, of Wichita, Kansas, a Senior, who is one of Lindenwood's representatives in "Who's Who In American Universities and Colleges." Miss King is chairman of the Lindenwood Chapter of the Red Cross. She is secretary-treasurer of the Future Teachers of America and a member of the League of Women Voters and the Athletic Association.

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Three members of the Class of '43 visited the campus recently. Miss Ruth Haines, the 1943 May Queen, of Rivermines, Mo., stopped off on her way back to Columbia University, where she expects to receive a doctor's degree in chemistry next June.

Miss Doris Banta, of Jefferson City, Mo., who was president of the Student Government Association, visited on the campus, enroute to Ithaca, N. Y., where she is a Senior in the Law School of Cornell University.

Lieut. Betty G. Proctor, of Sullivan, Mo., president of the Class of '43, who is now serving in the Wacs, stopped by for a visit on her way to Camp Upton, N. Y. where she is doing physical therapy work.

ing: Mary Louise Stevison, Ruth Evelyn Taylor, Mary Margaret Clark (Mrs. George S. Berry, Jr.), Dorothy Dale, Bernice Boyd (Mrs. Clyde B. Wallace), Florence Jane Bartz (Mrs. Artaban Van Ogle)?

ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

WEDDINGS

Miss Elizabeth Anne Field, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. George M. Field, of Newcastle, Ind., chose November 2 as the date of her marriage to John Byron Miller at Newcastle. Mrs. Miller attended Lindenwood in 1937-39.

A June bride, was Miss Mary Kathryn Kohlbry, of Duluth, Minn., who chose June 16 as the date of her marriage to Dr. Robert Leonard Swanstrom, of the Dental Corps of the Navy, at Duluth. Mrs. Swanstrom attended Lindenwood in 1940-42.

On September 6 at Fort Scott, Kansas, Miss Frances Louise Perlatti, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. William McKinley Perlatti, of Bremerton, Wash., was married to Capt. George Murray Wilson, of the United States Army Air Force. Mrs. Wilson attended Lindenwood in 1937-38.

Miss Alicia Young, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. William Hartley Young, of Arkadelphia, Ark., was married to Sergt. Paul Clifford Smedley, of the United States Army, on October 7 at Arkadelphia. Mrs. Smedley attended Lindenwood in 1936-38.

Another October bride was Miss Barbara Jane Lewis, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John D. Lewis, of Williamsburg, Iowa, who was married to Lieut. Harold Gordon Mulcahy, of the United States Army Air Force, on October 19 at Hill Field, Utah. Mrs. Mulcahy attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

On November 10 at Sioux City, Iowa, Miss Martha Issakoff, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Gabriel John Issakoff, of Sioux City, was married to Walter Richard Behrens. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1940-42. Mr. and Mrs. Behrens are now at home at Whiting, Iowa.

On October 6 at St. Louis, Mo., Miss Dorothy Nieman, who attended Lindenwood in 1937-40, was married to the Rev. Walter C. Grotrian. They are now at home in Lufkin, Texas, where Rev. Grotrian is pastor of the First Lutheran Church.

Miss Corneille Davis, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Lonnie McEachen Davis, of Clarksdale, Miss., chose November 11 as the date of her marriage to William Carroll Miles at Clarksdale. Mrs. Miles attended Lindenwood in 1935-38. Mr. and Mrs. Miles are now at home at 252 East St., Memphis, Tenn. Lindenwood Wedding



Capt. and Mrs. Willis A. Moore, following their wedding recently at Hastings, Neb. Mrs. Moore, who was Ruth Annette Eldridge, attended Lindenwood in 1939-41. She is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Floyd Eldridge, of Hastings, and before her marriage was society editor of the Hastings Tribune. Capt. and Mrs. Moore are now living in Hayesville, N. C.

On November 9 at Muscatine, Iowa, Miss Barbara Larmer, Class of '42, was married to Sergt. Keith B. Lawton, of the United States Army. They are now living at George Field, Ill., where Sergt. Lawton is stationed.

An October bride was Miss Virginia Bauske, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Otto Bauske, of Des Plaines, Ill., and a member of the Class of '43. Miss Bauske chose October 6 as the date of her marriage to Lieut. James W. Sutton of the United States Merchant Marine.

Mr. and Mrs. John M. Feller, of Leavenworth, Kansas, have announced the engagement of their daughter, Miss Virginia Feller, to Walter T. Sutton, Jr., of Lexington, Ky. The marriage will take place early in December. Miss Feller attended Lindenwood in 1939-40. Until recently she has been employed in the engineering laboratories of the Radio Corporation of America in Bloomington, Ind.

BIRTHS

A future Lindenwood girl is Leslie Jean, who was born on October 12 to Mr. and Mrs. L. D. Alexander, of 2804 Hoyt St., Everett, Wash. Mrs. Alexander was Betty Jean Lohr, Class of '38.

A son, who has been named James Mumford, Jr., was born on October 22 to Dr. and Mrs. James M. Jolly, of 136 Gamble St., St. Charles. Mrs. Jolly, who was a member of the Class of '40, was Helen Rose Bruns. She served as Recorder of the college for several years after her graduation.

Arleen Carol is the name chosen for the daughter born on July 24 to Mr. and Mrs. Kermit Westerfield, of St. Charles. Mrs. Westerfield was Alice Belding, Class of '39.

A daughter, who has been named Victoria Ann, was born on October 9 to Mr. and Mrs. Victor W. Take, of 7250 Burrwood Drive, Normandy, Mo. Mrs. Take was Mary Jane Farley, Class of '41.

An August arrival was Janet Claire, who was born on August 11 to Mr. and Mrs. James Charles Gillispie, Jr., of Falls City, Neb. Mrs. Gillispie was Collette Hatfield and attended Lindenwood in 1943-44.

Mariberta is the name chosen for the daughter born on October 15 to Mr. and Mrs. Ted R. Dickey, of 2909 Hudson St., Oklahoma City, Okla. Her mother, who was Mary Ellen Gutherie, attended Lindenwood in 1934-35. She writes to enroll this "5½ pound young lady in the Class of '62" and to "reserve the same room in Niccolls Hall her mama had".

A daughter, who has been named Michale Elizabeth, was born on October 24 to Mr. and Mrs. Michael H. Fitzpatrick, of 1232½ South Boulder Ave., Tulsa, Okla. Mrs. Fitzpatrick was Betty Butler, and attended Lindenwood in 1933-36.

The daughter born to Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Hanson, of Fairfield, Iowa on September 26 has been named Julie Joan. Mrs. Hanson was Inez Westering and she attended Lindenwood in 1927-29.

Melinda is the name chose for the daughter born on October 13 to Lieut, and Mrs, Robert Gradle, of 20 Center St., Hobart, Ind. Melinda's mother was Shirley Roper, who attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

A son, who has been named John Charles, was born on April 23 to Mr. and Mrs. John B. Kahlenberg, of 2710 N. School St., Two Rivers, Wis. Mrs. Kahlenberg was Norma Cherney, Class of '42.

A November baby is Christine, who was born on November 15 to Mr. and Mrs. C. R. Tresselt, Jr., of Columbus, Ind. Mrs. Tresselt was Barbara Adams, who attended Lindenwood in 1937-40.

From Barquisimeto, Venezuela comes news of the birth of a daughter to Senor and Senora Frank Salas on October 10. The baby has been named Nancy Julia. Her mother was Nancy Jane Reichard, who attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

A daughter, who has been named Karen Lee, was born on October 9 to Mr. and Mrs. Kent H. Rooks, of 8 W. Seventieth St., Kansas City, Mo. Mrs. Rooks who was Martha Cramer, and attended Lindenwood in 1935-37, writes that Karen is a future Lindenwood girl.

A daughter, who has been named Arleen Carol, was born on July 24 to Lieut. and Mrs. Kermit Westerfeld, of St. Charles.

A son who has been named Loren Robert, was born on July 22 to Mr. and Mrs. Sherman Stines, of 815 W. Fourth St., Webb City, Mo. Mrs. Stines was Helen Nance, who attended Lindenwood in 1936-38.

IN MEMORIAM

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. Leila Peers, of Collinsville, Ill., on October 22. Mrs. Peers, who was Leila P. Beidler, attended Lindenwood in 1878-79. Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to all members of her family.

With deep regret we record the death of Mrs. Harry Wilson Stelle, of 757 S. Berendo St., Los Angeles, Calif., on August 29. Mrs. Stelle, who was May Wright, attended Lindenwood in 1882-83. Lindenwood extends its sincere sympathy to all the members of her family.

With deep regret we record the death of Miss Irene McIntire, of St. Louis, on November 14. Miss McIntire attended Lindenwood in 1904-06 and in 1909-10. For twenty years she was a visiting nurse for the Children's Aid Society of St. Louis. To her brothers, Rex D. McIntire, of 1702 Lucas and Hunt Road, St. Louis County, and James W. McIntire, of San Antonio, Texas, Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences.